

Post-Coronavirus Physician Practice Acquisitions: Proceed with Caution

As the coronavirus (COVID-19) global pandemic has wreaked havoc on the U.S. economy generally, and the healthcare industry specifically, the previously-active healthcare transactional environment has been largely stunted. Despite (or perhaps because of) this economic turbulence, stakeholders expect that merger and acquisition (M&A) activity will soon resume with a vengeance.¹ This potential opportunity, however, is not without pitfalls, due in part to the concern from stakeholders and regulators that well-capitalized entities may use this economic and public health crisis to prey on debilitated physician practices.² This concern was highlighted in the Federal Trade Commission's (FTC's) May 2020 announcement that it will continue its enforcement of competitive market practices and, post-COVID-19, will pay close attention to opportunistic healthcare consolidation.³

Over the past few decades, one of the most prevalent trends in the U.S. healthcare industry has been the consolidation of independent physician practices. Between 2016 and 2018, hospitals acquired 8,000 medical practices, and 14,000 physicians left private practice to work in hospitals.⁴ However, physician practice acquirers are not relegated to just hospitals both large insurers and private equity (PE) firms have entered the space as well.⁵ In fact, the number of PEacquired physician practices has grown dramatically, with the number of deals more than doubling between 2013 and 2016.⁶ and, in 2018, such deals totaled 855. with \$100 billion in capital invested.⁷ Similarly, healthcare M&A activity at the beginning of 2020 was off to a strong start until the COVID-19 pandemic brought the U.S. economy to an abrupt halt.8

As noted above, the pandemic has caused widespread economic destruction, officially resulting in the U.S. entering an economic recession in February 2020, after a record 128 months of expansion.⁹ The double-digit unemployment rate¹⁰ and plunging economic output has not skipped the healthcare sector. The uncertainty of COVID-19 transmission and larger economic headwinds have caused investors to pause, delay, or cancel planned transactions.¹¹ This impact is illustrated by the total number of M&A transactions as of first quarter 2020, with only 366 healthcare deals closing,¹² a 10% decrease compared to the same quarter in 2019.¹³ Additionally, recent trends show that April and May both had the

lowest monthly totals of transactions in 2020, at 106 each.¹⁴ Although health systems and other healthcare industry providers seem to have currently paused their M&A activity, transactions are expected to remain relatively strong throughout the remainder of 2020.¹⁵

The anticipated growth in M&A activity during the latter half of 2020 is expected to engender strict regulatory scrutiny, as demonstrated by the FTC's May 2020 announcement.¹⁶ Physician groups that have been financially devastated by COVID-19 may rush to join larger organizations such as hospital systems, national healthcare companies, and large platform groups backed by PE firms,¹⁷ while hospitals and health systems may seek to grow and diversify their service lines (in order to prevent the revenue drops experienced in the early months of the pandemic) through acquisitions and other arrangements.¹⁸ Regulators and lawmakers are specifically concerned that there could be a heightened probability of predatory consolidation resulting from the billions of dollars that financially-healthy providers received in federal aid to offset COVID-19 losses.¹⁹ The \$175 billion in grants allocated to the Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS's) Public Health and Social Services Emergency Fund to financially sustain healthcare providers during the pandemic could help large, well-capitalized companies buy smaller practices that were weakened financially by COVID-19's induced economic recession.²⁰ Moreover, the FTC's earnest proactive affirmation of healthcare M&A oversight indicates that the agency has an elevated concern that these larger organizations will pounce at the opportunity to add undervalued assets to their operations via vertical merger and/or horizontal consolidation.²¹

The FTC's statutory authority for fostering a competitive marketplace stems from three key federal antitrust laws: the Sherman Act, the Clayton Act, and the Federal Trade Commission Act (FTCA).²² Section 1 of the Sherman Act prohibits contracts, combinations, and conspiracies "in *restraint of trade*,"²³ which, in healthcare, is likely to appear in contracts between providers and insurers.²⁴ Section 2 of the Sherman Act prohibits monopolization, attempted monopolization, or conspiracy to monopolize.²⁵ Section 7 of the *Clayton Act* prohibits mergers and acquisitions that may substantially lessen competition or tend to create a monopoly.²⁶ Lastly, Section 5 of the FTCA prohibits "unfair methods of *competition*," which include all violations of the Sherman Act and Clayton Act, as well as "*unfair or deceptive acts and practices*."²⁷ These federal antitrust laws work in concert with applicable state laws to thwart anticompetitive practices.

The "*failing firm defense*" has become commonly used by merging parties that attempt to elude the FTC's review of anticompetitive consolidation practices. This defense posits that the weaker firm is failing, and thus has no other option but to be absorbed by the larger acquiring firm.²⁸ The hope is, if the "*failing firm defense*" can meet all of the elements,²⁹ the FTC and/or state attorneys general will approve the horizontal merger because it is preferable to have the assets in the hands of the acquirer than to see the assets exit the market completely. The FTC is predicting a possible wave of these failing firm claims in consideration of the current state of the economy, which may support the acquiring firm's defense.

With over 90% of U.S. hospital markets considered highly concentrated, and 60% of overall healthcare dollars paid to short-term acute care hospitals, physicians, and other healthcare professionals, the FTC's proactive approach to stymie predatory transactions seems practical.³⁰ Despite claims that consolidated organizations have larger economies of scale, and thus are able to offer better care and at lower costs, studies have indicated that consolidations (especially among hospitals) lead to increased pricing due to more negotiation leverage,³¹ as well as poorer outcomes (higher rates of mortality, higher readmission rates, etc.).³² Because of the increasing M&A activity over the past few years, researchers have suggested that increased antitrust enforcement may address such price and quality issues by preventing harmful consolidations that could dominate the market.³³ The FTC's May 2020 announcement indicates that it has been listening to such concerns, and may be more forthright in deeming such potentially predatory deals anticompetitive and rejecting them.34

Healthcare providers may have a myriad of reasons for entering into a transaction or other arrangement once the COVID-19 pandemic slows down. Some providers may not have the requisite resources to survive, and seek out an acquirer for their practice. Other providers (particularly hospitals and large, multispecialty groups) may wish to diversify their service lines going forward in order to prevent any cash flow issues exposed by the pandemic. Still others may have been well-positioned for such a crisis and may consequently come out on the other side of the pandemic in a stronger position, which position they may utilize to acquire those distressed providers. No matter the motivation, providers may want to proceed with caution, given that the federal government has made it clear that they will be scrutinizing transactions that stem from COVID-19. Specifically, providers may want to be cautious of the following:

- That the seller conducted a sufficient search for, and analysis and selection of, a buyer, as "the most financially challenged firm must do more than window shop the assets;"³⁵
- That the acquirer can support the assertion that they are the only available purchaser;³⁶
- That the seller has documented, if applicable, where they "lack[] sufficient reserves to make identified capital improvements, resulting in declines in its competitive significance;"³⁷ and,
- That the transaction does not implicate any other federal healthcare laws, such as the Stark Law or the Anti-Kickback Statute.

Proceeding with a physician practice acquisition in 2020 will inevitably have its own set of challenges. Despite the current unique circumstances surrounding the healthcare industry, providers will be well-served to proceed cautiously with transactions, and be mindful of the fact that the COVID-19 pandemic is not a "get out of jail free" card.

healthcare-services-MA-amid-the-COVID-19-pandemic (Accessed 6/5/20).

- 9 "It's Official: U.S. Economy IS In A Recession" By Scott Horsley, National Public Radio, June 8, 2020, https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-liveupdates/2020/06/08/872336272/its-official-scorekeepers-say-us-economy-is-in-a-recession (Accessed 6/12/20).
- 10 "As of May, 2020, the US unemployment rate was 13.3 percent." Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 5, 2020, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf (Accessed 6/18/20).
- 11 "Health-Care Deals Drop in April, but Some Doctors Eyeing Mergers" By Sara Hansard, Health Law & Business News, May 26, 2020, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-andbusiness/health-care-deals-drop-in-april-but-some-doctorseyeing-mergers (Accessed 6/5/20).
- 12 "US M&A News and Trends" FactSet Research Systems Inc., June, 2020, https://www.factset.com/hubfs/mergerstat_em/monthly/US-
 - Flashwire-Monthly.pdf (Accessed 6/24/20). 6 "Health Care M&A Volume Dropped 24% in Q1:2020,
- 13 "Health Care M&A Volume Dropped 24% in Q1:2020, According to HealthCareMandA.com" Markets Insider, April 20, 2020,

 [&]quot;COVID-19 Shouldn't Lead to 'Opportunistic' Health Mergers, Biz Groups Say" By Tara Bannow, Modern Healthcare, June 9, 2020, https://www.modernhealthcare.com/providers/covid-19shouldnt-lead-opportunistic-health-mergers-biz-groups-say (Accessed 6/6/20).

² Ibid.

^{3 &}quot;On 'Failing' Firms—and Miraculous Recoveries" By Ian Conner, Federal Trade Commission, May 27, 2020, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/blogs/competitionmatters/2020/05/failing-firms-miraculousrecoveries?utm_source=govdelivery (Accessed 6/6/20).

^{4 &}quot;Physician practice consolidation: it's only just begun." By Praveen Suthrum, STAT, February 27, 2020, https://www.statnews.com/2020/02/27/physician-practiceconsolidation-its-only-just-begun/ (Accessed 6/5/20).

 ⁵ *Ibid.* 6 *Ibid.*

Private Equity Buyouts in Healthcare: Who Wins, Who Losses?" Center for Economic and Policy Research, March 15, 2020, https://doi.org/10.36687/inetwp118 (Accessed 6/5/20).

^{8 &}quot;The Future of Healthcare Services M&A amid the COVID-19 Pandemic" Wallerlaw, May 15, 2020, https://www.wallerlaw.com/news-insights/3655/The-future-of-

https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/health-care-ma-volume-dropped-24-in-q1-2020-according-tohealthcaremanda-com-1029107029 (Accessed 6/24/20); "Combined spending in Q1 totaled roughly \$34.1 billion, in relation to disclosed prices, representing an contraction of 47% compared to the previous Q4:2019" Markets Insider, April 20, 2020, https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/healthcare-m-a-volume-dropped-24-in-q1-2020-according-tohealthcaremanda-com-1029107029 (Accessed 6/24/20).

- 14 "FactSet Research Systems Inc., June 2020; "Health-Care Deals Drop in April, but Some Doctors Eyeing Mergers" By Sara Hansard, Health Law & Business News, May 26, 2020, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-and-business/healthcare-deals-drop-in-april-but-some-doctors-eyeing-mergers (Accessed 6/5/20); "January, February, and March's monthly transactions were 135, 114, and 117 respectively" Markets Insider, April 20, 2020, https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/health-care-ma-volume-dropped-24-in-q1-2020-according-to-
- healthcaremanda-com-1029107029 (Accessed 6/24/20).
 "The State of the Deal: M&A trends 2020" By Russell Thomson, Susan Dettmar, and Mark Garay, Deloitte, 2020, https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/us/Documents/ mergers-acqisitions/us-mna-trends-2020-report.pdf (Accessed 6/22/20); "After pandemic-induced delays, healthcare deals should speed up" By Lydia Coutré, Modern Healthcare, June 22, 2020, https://www.modernhealthcare.com/mergersacquisitions/after-pandemic-induced-delays-healthcare-dealsshould-speed-up?utm_source=modern-healthcare-dailyfinance&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=20200622&utm_ content=artricle1-headline (Accessed 6/22/20).
- 16 Bannow, June 9, 2020.
- 17 "Health-Care Deals Drop in April, but Some Doctors Eyeing Mergers" By Sara Hansard, Health Law & Business News, May 26, 2020, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-andbusiness/health-care-deals-drop-in-april-but-some-doctorseyeing-mergers (Accessed 6/5/20).
- 18 Coutré, June 22, 2020.
- 19 Bannow, June 9, 2020.
- 20 After pandemic-induced delays
- 21 Conner, May 27, 2020; "The Growth of Private Equity Investment In Health Care: Perspectives from Ophthalmology" By Eloise May O'Donnell, et al., Health Affairs, June 2020, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2019.01419 (Accessed 6/10/20).
- 22 "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices: The Role of the States" By Robert A. Berenson, et al., Urban Institute, January 2020, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/add ressing_health_care_market_consolidation_and_high_prices_1.p df (Accessed 6/10/20).
- 23 "Trusts, etc., in Restraint of Trade Illegal" 15 U.S.C § 1 (2004)
- 24 Berenson, et al., January 2020.

- 25 "Monopolizing Trade a Felony"15 U.S.C. § 2 (2004).
- 26 "Acquisition by One Corporation of Stock of Another" 15 U.S.C. §18 (1996).
- 27 "Unfair Methods of Competition Unlawful" 15 U.S.C. §45(a)(1) (2012).
- 28 Conner, May 27, 2020.
- 29 "The failing firm defense requires proof that a company (1) is in danger of imminent business failure, (2) cannot reorganize successfully in bankruptcy, and (3) made unsuccessful good faith efforts to find alternative purchasers." Jones Day, 2020, https://www.jonesday.com/en/insights/2017/07/antitrust-alert-federal-court-rejects-failing-firm-defense-in-mergercase#:~:text=The%20failing%20firm%20defense%20requires,ef forts%20to%20find%20alternative%20purchasers (Accessed on 6/22/20).
- 30 Berenson, et al., January 2020.
- 31 "Hospital Prices Increase in California, Especially Among Hospitals in the Largest Multi-hospital Systems" By Glenn Melnick, et al., The Journal of Health Care, Vol. 53 (March 2016), p. 1.
- 32 "Physician Market Structure, Patient Outcomes, and Spending: An Examination of Medicare Benefits" By Thomas Koch, et al., Health Services Research, Vol. 53, No. 5, Part I (October 2018), p. 3549; "Hospital Consolidation, Competition, and Quality: Is Bigger Necessarily Better?" By Thomal Tsai and Ashish Jha, The Journal of the American Medical Association, Vol. 312, No. 1, (July 2014), p. 29.
- 33 "Hospital Prices Grew Substantially Faster Than Physician Prices For Hospital-Based Care in 2007-14" By Zack Cooper, et al., Health Affairs, Vol. 38, No. 2 (February 2019), p. 188. For more information, see: "Hospital Prices Drive Healthcare Spending" Health Capital Topics, Vol. 12, Issue 2 (February 2019),

https://www.healthcapital.com/hcc/newsletter/02_19/HTML/PRI CE/convert_hc_topics_hospital_prices_2.20.19.php (Accessed 6/24/20).

- 34 Conner, May 27, 2020.
- 35 "Power shopping for an alternative buyer" By Debbie Feinstein and Alexis Gilman, Federal Trade Commission, Bureau of Competition, March 31, 2015, https://www.ftc.gov/newsevents/blogs/competition-matters/2015/03/power-shoppingalternative-buyer?utm_source=govdelivery (Accessed 6/25/20).
- 36 "Health Mergers May Face Antitrust Hurdles Amid Pandemic" By Kevin Hahm and Matthew Jenkins, Hunton Andrews Kurth, June 18, 2020,

https://www.huntonak.com/images/content/6/7/v2/67600/Health -Mergers-Face-Antitrust-Amid-Pandemic.pdf (Accessed 6/25/20).

37 "Caretaking competition in health care markets" By Debbie Feinstein, Federal Trade Commission, Bureau of Competition, June 20, 2014, https://www.ftc.gov/newsevents/blogs/competition-matters/2014/06/caretakingcompetition-health-care-markets (Accessed 6/25/20).



(800)FYI - VALU Providing Solutions in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- <u>Clients & Projects</u>
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- Email Us

HCC Services

- <u>Valuation Consulting</u>
- <u>Commercial</u> <u>Reasonableness</u> <u>Opinions</u>
- <u>Commercial Payor</u> <u>Reimbursement</u> <u>Benchmarking</u>
- <u>Litigation Support &</u> <u>Expert Witness</u>
- <u>Financial Feasibility</u> Analysis & Modeling
- <u>Intermediary</u> <u>Services</u>
- <u>Certificate of Need</u>
- <u>ACO Value Metrics</u>
 <u>& Capital Formation</u>
- <u>Strategic Consulting</u>
- <u>Industry Research</u> <u>Services</u>



Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, CVA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of **HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS** (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 25 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field

of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "*The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition*" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peerreviewed and industry articles such as: *The Accountant's Business Manual* (AICPA); *Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses* (Aspen Publishers); *Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice*; and, *NACVA QuickRead*. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC, where she conducts project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare exempt organization transactions, and provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises,

assets, and services.

She serves on the editorial boards of NACVA's The Value Examiner and of the American Health Lawyers Association's (AHLA's) Journal of Health & Life Sciences Law. Additionally, she is the current Chair of the American Bar Association's (ABA) Young Lawyers Division (YLD) Health Law Committee and the YLD Liaison for the ABA Health Law Section's Membership Committee. She has previously presented before the ABA, NACVA, and the National Society of Certified Healthcare Business Consultants (NSCHBC).

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is a member of the Missouri and Illinois Bars and holds a J.D., with a concentration in Health Law, from Saint Louis University School of Law, where she served as Fall Managing Editor for the Journal of Health Law & Policy.



Daniel J. Chen, MSF, CVA, focuses on developing Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue

streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams. Mr. Chen holds the Certified Valuation Analyst (CVA) designation from NACVA.